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S U B J E C T   T O   C O N F I R M A T I O N

ST KEVERNE PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of an extraordinary meeting held remotely via Zoom on Thursday 6th August at 7.00pm.

The following Councillors were present: -
	Cllr Mrs S Lyne (Chairman)
	Cllr R Richards

	Cllr A Richards
	Cllr W Pollard

	Cllr R Combe
	Cllr Mrs A Strickland

	Cllr W Frisken
	Cllr Mrs J Ludbrook

	Cllr D Lambrick
	Cllr J Ough

	Cllr A Tylor
	


Also present: - Cwll Cllr Julian Rand and 6 members of the public.

1. To accept apologies for absence
Apologies for absence were received from Cllrs R Combe and K Nightingale.
2. Members to declare disclosable pecuniary and prejudicial interests (including details thereof) in respect of any item on this agenda and any dispensations thereon previously granted or requested now
Cllr Mrs J Ludbrook – 4b) – Chair of School Governors

Cllr A Tylor – 4g) – brother of applicant
3. Public Question Time (15 minutes in total, 2 minutes each to speak on agenda or raise new item). This is your only chance to speak unless invited to do so elsewhere by the Chairman.
Regarding item 4b) a member of the public did not think Highways had been out to look at the site, to have given approval for its access.

Item 4c) the applicant stated that the property had been on the market for 4 years with no interest.  Nothing had changed since the last application to remove the s106 had been refused by Cornwall Council and he would like the support of St Keverne Parish Council again please.
4. To receive the following planning applications

a) PA20/04872 Extension of existing raised terrace, Treleague House, St Keverne, Mr and Mrs Hainsworth
One member questioned why this required a planning application and was not considered permitted development.  A second member felt it was totally out of character; at present there were wooden balustrades but they wanted to add metal and glass.  Some members thought it was acceptable and not visible from anywhere anyway.  It was RESOLVED to support the application.
b) PA20/04581 Outline planning permission with all matters reserved: Construction of 4 dwelling houses and associated works, land at OS field 2319, School Hill, Coverack, FD LAND LIMITED Clayton
Cllr Mrs Ludbrook left the meeting during discussion of this item.

One member observed that the  ingoing access had never been wide enough and the egress was at a very strange angle and construction traffic would not make it into/out of the site.  How much more traffic would there be if this were developed?  There was also the potential for more building in the back of the field if it got the go ahead. Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand stated there had been countless objections received and read online.  He took the entrance/exit matter up with a specific highways person who stated that he looks at stats for accidents.  There were no accidents because it was too small a road.  The officer had agreed for the residents to photograph traffic with dates and time but he had visited the site.  The school was closed at present due to COVID and summer holidays so traffic would be even worse when it was open.  The Chairman stated it would be losing a green space in the village.  Another Coverack member described it as an escape route form the school in an emergency.  A third felt it was unnecessary housing for unnecessary reasons for unnecessary profit and made a mockery of planning.  It was RESOLVED to recommend refusal of the application, for all the reasons already given online plus the risk of more flooding.  Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand stated that developers were seeing this lockdown situation as an opportunity.
Cllr Mrs Ludbrook re-entered the meeting.
c) PA20/05703 Application to revoke S106 agreement in respect of decision notice W2/92/00579/F, Specky Wood, Trevothen, Coverack, Mr J Bastian
One member described the s106 scenario as archaic and the property was still unaffordable.  It was noted that Council did support it before and other similar ones had been lifted.  A proposal was made to support the application.  One member stated they had received a visit from the applicant who had stated that the condition had been put on 25 years ago for a bungalow but now the property was being marketed as a camp site and bungalow but there was no planning permission for a camp site or caravans so they suspected that the sale problem was about a lack of planning permission for the camp site.  The proposal was seconded and passed on a vote of 7 in favour, 3 against and 1 abstention.
d) PA20/05565 Erection of Detached Garage and retention of amended driveway, Thornhill, North Corner, Coverack, Drenbre Ltd
It was RESOLVED to support the application.
e) PA20/05711 Construction of Two Detached Dwellings with variation of condition 2 in relation to PA17/09339,Thornhill, B3294 Between Bounder Treath and Mill Road, North Corner, Coverack, Drenbre Ltd
It was RESOLVED to support the application with a split vote and the Chairman using her casting vote in favour.
f)    PA20/05765 Proposed rear extension, additional window to East elevation and provision of replacement balcony, Chy An Vre, 9 Lanheverne Parc, St Keverne, Mr P Kevern
One letter of objection had been received from a neighbouring development.  However, it was RESOLVED to support the application.
g) PA20/05653 Conversion of former forge to form one bedroom holiday let, The Old Forge, The Old Smithy, St Keverne, Mr M Tylor
Cllr A Tylor left the meeting during discussion on this application
This was a nice old building that been derelict for a long time and it would be good to put it back into new use.  It was RESOLVED to support the application.

Cllr A Tylor re-entered the meeting 

h) PA20/05858 Outline planning application with all matters reserved for the construction of a detached local needs dwelling, land north of Penrose Farm Cottage, Rosenithon, St Keverne, Mr Anthony Pascoe
Members felt this was an ideal example to support; a local person who worked extremely hard – it was a case of need, not greed.  The near neighbour supported the application as well.  It was RESOLVED to strongly support the application.
19.48
Cornwall Cllr Julian Rand left the meeting.

5. To approve the following outstanding accounts: 
It was RESOLVED to approve the following outstanding accounts and cheques were prepared:
a) Clerk’s pay (net)




            


748.56

b) Clerk’s expenses (Jul)






  
  15.04

c) Cornwall Pension Fund (Aug)






210.94

d) S&B Facilities Management (toilets cleaning)



          3017.10
  

e) Biffa (bin servicing)







  37.80

f) 6 x 5 ltr hand sanitiser







154.44

g) Complete Business Solutions (cleaning materials)



  79.10

h) Ian Rowe (supply & fit hose clips to hand sanitisers @ toilets)


  44.98

i) SWW (St Keverne toilets)






101.97

j) SWW (Harbour toilets)







138.59

k) SWW (N Corner toilets)







401.65

l) Viking Direct (cleaning supplies)






101.25

6. Any Other Business (for information only)
Several old issues were still unresolved namely, clearing out of Treleague bend, St Keverne camp site and the yellow camper still in St Keverne car park.

Members had received good comments for the state of and the fact that toilets in the parish were all open, compared to other areas in Cornwall.

A lot of money was being collected and a member asked whether it would be useful to put honesty boxes in the toilets themselves as some people thought the honesty boxes were just for parking.  It was agreed it would be a good idea and the Chairman would investigate it.

A member asked when verges would be cut as they needed doing (again).  Cllr Tylor was thanked for trimming his hedge at the Dollies junction.  Cormac would be asked if they were doing the verges again this year, as they had already done them in May/June.
Ditches on the Porthallow road and a drain were blocked.  Cormac came along and dug out 2 shovels full but the pipe was blocked, which they did not investigate and was deemed a waste of time.

Residents were complaining about the hedge planted at 8 Coronation Cottages as they could not see to drive out.  The Clerk had also received a complaint via the website but the person had not left their email address so could not be contacted.  The Clerk would contact Cormac and include a copy of the document which stated that the grass verge outside all of the cottages was gifted to Cornwall County Council by Kerrier District Council when the properties were built.

Another member asked why an agent had turned up at the July meeting to discuss an application that went before Council at the June meeting.

The lease on Porthoustock beach was discussed as it contained a clause that no business shall be run from the land subject to the lease but someone was running a kayaking business from there.  Cllr Ough, chair of Porthoustock Beach Committee  would seek further information for the September meeting.

It was felt there was anti-social behaviour taking place at camp sites within the parish.  People were trespassing onto land at Marsden Farm and Rosenithon from the St Keverne camp site as well as loud music being played.  The camp site was now leased to others who used it for themselves.  At the Zoar camp site there were problems being encountered on the nearby footpath.

The parish trimmer had offered to trim the hedge bordering properties in Bounder Treath, Coverack, which hung out over onto the grass area below the Millennium stone and the Chairman had agreed.

Nearby residents had expressed their concern that planning permission had now been granted for houses to be built adjacent to Tregellast Park, after a previous application had been thrown out on appeal.  People were incredulous that lawyers could be used to win against an appeal decision.  The Chairman would send the officer’s report and decision to members who were unaware that permission had been granted for the latest application.

There being no further business, the Chairman closed the extraordinary meeting at 20.20pm.

CHAIRMAN




Date
